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COUNCIL MEETING AS A COMMITTEE, 20th July 2016

PRESENT:

The Worshipful the Mayor (Councillor H Blagbrough) in the Chair

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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20 MEMBERS’ INTERESTS

The Mayor reminded Members of the need to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests or other interests which they might have in relation to the items of business to be considered at the meeting.

21 REPORT OF THE CALDERDALE FLOOD COMMISSION

The Scrutiny Support Officer submitted a written report which represented the final recommendations of the Calderdale Flood Commission.  The recommendations were wide-ranging and were made to a number of organisations.  The work of the Commission and its recommendations should also be seen as a critical friend challenge to other work such as the Calderdale Catchment Plan. 
At the meeting of Cabinet held on 11th January 2016, following the devastating floods of Boxing Day 2015 the Leader presented a paper which proposed the setting up of a Flood Commission “to consider the causes, impact of and response to the Boxing Day floods in Calderdale, and to make recommendations to Government, Calderdale Council, the Environment Agency, the community and other public and private bodies about the lessons to be learnt and future actions required to reduce the risks of similar flooding and to reduce the impact of any flooding that occurred”. 

The work was divided into a number of themes.  These were:

· Emergency Preparedness and Response

· A Place where people want to live

· The Economy

· Physical Infrastructure

· Upland and Countryside Management

· National and Regional Policy

Five public meetings had been held in localities throughout Calderdale, with each meeting focussing on one of the themes.  In total, around 250 people attended these meetings.  Their willingness to engage and to relate their experiences, some very traumatic, was greatly appreciated by the Commissioners. The Commission heard from many organisations with roles and responsibilities in relation to elements of flood response at the meetings. Additionally, many emails and submissions from individuals and organisations were received.  There was also a meeting in Westminster with Rory Stewart MP, Minister from the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA), along with civil servants from both DEFRA and the Department for Communities and Local Government (DCLG) who had responsibilities for various elements of flood response and policy formation.  Subsequently, civil servants from DCLG met with the Commission in Halifax to talk specifically about the Property Level Resilience grants.  

Since the interim report was approved the Commission had met with some witnesses to clarify evidence and test findings.  The Commissioners had also undertaken a site visit at the invitation of Walshaw Moor Estate Ltd.  The recommendations within the report were comprehensive and touched upon areas such as health and economic impacts, which were not covered by “traditional” post-flood reports.  
Mr Cobbing, Independent Chair of the Calderdale Flood Commission attended the meeting, presented the report and requested that Steve Barnbrook be thanked for all his help and support, Members of the Commission be thanked for their time and patience, all witnesses be thanked for giving their time freely and all who participated be thanked for their knowledge and participation in the public meetings. 

Councillors Baker, Hall, Holden, Fenton-Glynn, Press, Mrs Carter, Tagg, Thornber, Lynn, Benton, Kirton, Sutherland, Pearson, Thompson, Wilkinson, Baines MBE, Bellenger and T Swift commented and raised questions regarding the recommendations within the report. The Independent Chair, Mr Cobbing responded to the questions raised.

*RESOLVED that the Council Meeting as a Committee recommends to the Council that:

(a) the Independent Chair, Mr Paul Cobbing, the Scrutiny Support Officer, Steve Barnbrook, and Members of the Commission be thanked for their contribution and support; and 

(b) the final report of the Calderdale Flood Commission be noted and the recommendations contained within be accepted in full.  
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22 MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 18th May 2016

It was moved by the Mayor,

Seconded by Councillor Mrs Carter, and

RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Council held on the 18th May 2016, having been printed and a copy sent to each Member of the Council, be taken as read and signed by the Mayor. 

23 MEMBERS’ INTERESTS 

The Mayor reminded Members of the need to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests or other interests which they might have in relation to the items to be considered at the Council meeting.

24 MAYOR’S OR CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

(A) On behalf of the Council, the Mayor announced that it was the final meeting that Bev Maybury, Director, Adults, Health and Social Care would be attending prior to commencing her new job and wished to convey the Council’s thanks for her support and best wishes in her new role. 

Councillor Metcalfe, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Adults, Health and Social Care wished Bev Maybury every success in her new role and thanked her for all the help and support she had provided during her time with Calderdale. 

Councillor Baines echoed the above comments and personally thanked Bev Maybury on behalf of the Conservative Group. 
(B) The Mayor invited Councillor Metcalfe as a Member of the People’s Commission and Cabinet Member with responsibility for Adults, Health and Social Care to present an MJ Award certificate to Calderdale Council for achieving “Highly Commended for Excellence in Governance and Scrutiny”. 

Councillor Metcalfe thanked Councillor B Collins and Dr A Brook for getting the award through and thanked Councillors Mrs Carter, Mrs Greenwood and Mike Lodge, Senior Scrutiny Support Officer for attending the award ceremony evening with him.  Councillor Metcalfe also thanked Mike Lodge for his support of the work carried out for the People’s Commission. 
(Councillor Scullion declared an interest in the above item as she works for the Centre for Public Scrutiny.) 

(C) The Mayor announced that on the 22nd May 2016, Halifax Town Football Club went to Wembley, possibly not expecting that they would come back with the FA Trophy. A large number of people travelled to support the team and see them in action.  The atmosphere must have been electric. On the 16th June both the Mayor and the Mayoress attended a Civic Reception at the Shay to help celebrate the teams amazing achievement.  The Mayor congratulated the team and wished them all the very best for the new season. 

(D) The Mayor announced that as mentioned in his inauguration speech, he was supporting three charities this year.  TLC – Together for Looked-after Children, The Forget Me Not Children’s Hospice and the Brighouse Rest Centre.  The Mayor was delighted to announce that he had some willing volunteers, who had formed part of a fundraising team and he would like to continue his fundraising with the following fundraising idea:  

The Mayoral Chain Challenge – the idea was to donate £3 (£1 for each of the three charities) and then pass the challenge on to the three other people to consider donating £3 and so on.  The Mayor will arrange to forward a link via e-mail, which would take people through to make the donation.  An initial three month timescale has been set for this challenge and the Mayor hoped people would support three very worthwhile causes. 

25 PETITIONS PRESENTED BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL

(A) Councillor Benton presented a petition relating to additional road safety traffic calming measures to be introduced on Elland Road, Brighouse.  

The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be dealt with in accordance with the provisions of the Council’s Petitions Scheme.

(B) Councillor Peel presented a petition relating to saving the cherry trees in Wellhome Park, Brighouse. 

The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be dealt with in accordance with the provisions of the Council’s Petitions Scheme.

(C) Councillor Smith-Moorhouse presented a petition relating to selling Russell Dean car park to Russell Dean.
The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be dealt with in accordance with the provisions of the Council’s Petitions Scheme.

26 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC UNDER COUNCIL RULE 12

(A) Question from Mr Michael Bradley to Councillor T Swift, Leader 

With regards to the break-in and attempted break-in at Martins Mill, Pellon Lane that occurred prior to the 10 April 2016 and prior to the 19th April 2016, the latter after modest action was taken by the WYP to secure the building and with regard to the flammable material that has been dumped within the basement of the building after May 2015 as shown in the photographs provided. Will Calderdale Council take action to remedy the threat this building presents and to remove this waste material before it is set alight? 

Councillor T Swift responded and advised that an inspection has found the exterior of Martin’s Mill to be insecure. The premises owner has been requested to secure the premises as soon as possible. The authority has no powers to remove combustible materials dumped within a building, however with the premises secure, opportunities to ignite the stored materials are limited.

Management of the vacant building remains the responsibility of the premises owner. However, if the building is not secured by Friday this week then the Council will undertake the work and re-charge the owner.

(B) Question from Mr Michael Bradley to Councillor B Collins, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Regeneration and Economic Development:

Due to the decision taken to rebuild the NBLC to include a pool in the area currently occupied by the football pitches for which detailed designs are in the process of being drawn up by AHR Architects and due to the site at Spring Hall that was granted permission by Paton’s & Baldwin’s Limited on the 24th June 2009 at a cost of £862.50 for use as five, six and seven aside football courts, is to be built upon by Ravenscliffe. Can CMBC afford to lose this facility that brought in over £60,556 between 2014/15? 

Councillor B Collins responded and advised that the project is still at outline design stage. The Council has not yet gone out to consult with the public about the composition of the scheme. The facilities that will be available in the new Leisure Centre at North Bridge and the impact on any current facilities will not be finalised until consultation is complete and the design is finalised.

(C) Question from Mr Michael Bradley to Councillor B Collins, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Regeneration and Economic Development:

Regarding the £1.3 million that has been obtained from the Leeds City Region and the response I received in relation to a question asked at the Cabinet meeting held on the 4 July 2016, were you as portfolio holder for Economy and Environment involved in this process and to what extent? 

Councillor B Collins responded and advised that as a Portfolio Holder for Economy and Environment, I exercise political oversight of the activity of the Directorate. Operational matters are dealt with by Directorate Officers.
27 REPORT OF THE CALDERDALE FLOOD COMMISSION. RECOMMENDATION OF THE COUNCIL MEETING AS A COMMITTEE.




It was moved by Councillor T Swift,




Seconded by Councillor B Collins,

that the recommendation of the Calderdale Flood Commission contained in Minute Number 21/A23 be approved.

RESOLVED that
(a) the Independent Chair, Mr Paul Cobbing, the Scrutiny Support Officer, Steve Barnbrook and Members of the Commission be thanked for their contribution and support; and 

(b) the final report of the Calderdale Flood Commission be noted and the recommendations contained within be accepted in full.  

28 EMPLOYMENT COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION

(A) POST OF HEAD OF HIGHWAYS AND TRANSPORTATION (EMPLOYMENT COMMITTEE, 25TH MAY 2016 – MINUTE NUMBER 5/P2)


It was moved by Councillor T Swift,




Seconded by Councillor B Collins

that the recommendation of the Employment Committee contained in Minute Number 5/P2 be approved.

RESOLVED that having complied with the requirements of the Council’s Officer Employment Procedure Rules regarding consultation with Cabinet Members and no objection having been received, that Mr Steven Lee be appointed to the post of Head of Highways and Transportation with effect from a date to be agreed by the Acting Director, Economy and Environment.
29 PLANNING COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 

(A) APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR FOR THE 2016/17 MUNICIPAL YEAR 


(PLANNING COMMITTEE, 31ST MAY 2016 – MINUTE NUMBER 6/H5)


It was moved by Councillor Kirton,




Seconded by Councillor Pillai,    

that the recommendation of the Planning Committee contained in Minute Number 6/H5 be approved.

RESOLVED that Councillor Pillai be appointed as Deputy Chair of this Committee for the 2016/2017 Municipal Year.

(B) TIMING OF PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETINGS (PLANNING 
COMMITTEE, 21ST JUNE 2016 – MINUTE NUMBER 12/H10)


It was moved by Councillor Kirton,




Seconded by Councillor Pillai,    

that the recommendation of the Planning Committee contained in Minute Number 12/H10 be approved.

RESOLVED that future meetings of Planning Committee (1) commence at 1400 hours. 
30 LICENSING AND REGULATORY COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS

(A) APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR FOR THE 2016/17 MUNICIPAL YEAR 

(LICENSING AND REGULATORY COMMITTEE, 13TH JUNE 2016 – MINUTE NUMBER 6/L4)


It was moved by Councillor Pillai,




Seconded by Councillor Hardy,    

that the recommendation of the Licensing and Regulatory Committee contained in Minute Number 6/L4 be approved.

RESOLVED that Councillor Thornber be appointed as Deputy Chair of this Committee for the 2016/2017 Municipal Year.

(B) REVIEW OF HACKNEY CARRIAGE AND PRIVATE HIRE TAXI LENSING 

POLICY (LICENSING AND REGULATORY COMMITTEE 13TH JUNE 2016 - MINUTE NUMBER 8/L4)


It was moved by Councillor Thornber,




Seconded by Councillor Pillai,    

that the recommendation of the Licensing and Regulatory Committee contained in Minute Number 8/L4 be approved.

Councillors Lynn, Taylor, Ali and Press commented on the recommendation.

RESOLVED that subject to the inclusion of additional amendments to the policy as discussed in the Licensing and Regulatory Committee meeting that the Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licensing Policy be approved. 

(Councillor Ali declared an interest in the above item as he worked with the Taxi Trades.) 

31 USE OF RESOURCES SCRUTINY PANEL RECOMMENDATION

(A) APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR FOR THE 2016/17 MUNICIPAL YEAR 

(USE OF RESOURCES SCRUTINY PANEL, 22ND JUNE 2016 – MINUTE NUMBER 2/D1)


It was moved by Councillor Payne,




Seconded by Councillor Peel,    

that the recommendation of the Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel contained in Minute Number 2/D1 be approved.

RESOLVED that Councillor A Gallagher be appointed to the position of Deputy Chair of the Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel for the 2016/17 Municipal Year.
32 MOTIONS UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 14
(A)  
Meeting the housing needs of our local people 

It was moved by Councillor Benton

Seconded by Councillor Baines MBE

This Council:

· Expresses significant concern that the Council’s own targets for new homes built since 2010 have been badly missed. 
· Recognises the acute issues within our own local housing market and the detrimental impact that our failure to deliver new homes, and assist those who want to get on to the property ladder, is causing to local residents, particularly the poorest within our community.

· Requests that Cabinet take steps to consider the following so that the pressures upon our local housing market can start to be alleviated: 

(a) how the number of new private housing units delivered can be increased.

(b) how more social housing units can be delivered through working alongside existing providers.

(c) how the Council can assist those who aspire to own their own home.

It was moved as an AMENDMENT by Councillor Sutherland,



Seconded by Councillor Baker,  

To delete all the current wording after the title and replace with the following:

This Council: 

· Expresses significant concern that nationally the UK has failed to achieve its housing targets for a number of decades.

· Notes the potential impacts of Brexit on the construction industry as raised by the Builder's Merchant's Federation and the recent divestment in UK property funds.

· Recognises the acute issues within our own local housing market such as the ability to attract private investment and the funding restrictions placed upon Registered Social Landlords.

· Requests that Cabinet continue to intervene in the housing market with a focus on the following key issues:

(a)
how the number of new private housing units delivered can be increased.

(b)
how more social housing units can be delivered through working alongside existing providers.

(c)
 how the council can assist those who aspire to own their own home.

(d)
innovative new methods for housing delivery, including Self Build Schemes and bringing empty homes back into use.

(e)
prioritising the building of sustainable, higher density homes on Brownfield sites to minimise the impact on Greenfield and Greenbelt sites.

(f) 
equipping our young people with the skills needed in the construction industry through training and the encouragement of apprenticeships. 

Councillors Tagg, Mrs Greenwood, Pearson, Lynn, Mrs Carter, Hardy, Bellenger, Evans, Metcalfe, B Collins, Hall, Thompson, Thornber, Ford, Peel, Fenton-Glynn, Mrs A Collins, Baines, Raistrick, Benton, Sutherland and T Swift commented on the amendment.
The AMENDMENT on being put to the vote was carried and became the Substantive Motion



RESOLVED that: 

This Council: 

· Expresses significant concern that nationally the UK has failed to achieve its housing targets for a number of decades.

· Notes the potential impacts of Brexit on the construction industry as raised by the Builder's Merchant's Federation and the recent divestment in UK property funds.

· Recognises the acute issues within our own local housing market such as the ability to attract private investment and the funding restrictions placed upon Registered Social Landlords.

· Requests that Cabinet continue to intervene in the housing market with a focus on the following key issues:

(a) 
how the number of new private housing units delivered can be increased.

(b) 
how more social housing units can be delivered through working alongside existing providers.

(c) 
how the council can assist those who aspire to own their own home.

(d) 
innovative new methods for housing delivery, including Self Build Schemes and bringing empty homes back into use.

(e) 
prioritising the building of sustainable, higher density homes on Brownfield sites to minimise the impact on Greenfield and Greenbelt sites.

(f) 
equipping our young people with the skills needed in the construction industry through training and the encouragement of apprenticeships. 
(Councillor Hall declared an interest in the above item as he works in Social Housing.)
(Councillor Peel declared an interest in the above item as he is a developer.)  

33 REVIEW OF THE ALLOCATION OF COMMITTEE SEATS TO POLITICAL GROUPS 

It was moved by Councillor T Swift,





Seconded by Councillor B Collins, and

RESOLVED that the Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel be increased to 8 Members, taking the total number of Committee places to 71. 
34 APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS AND SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS TO SERVE ON SCRUTINY PANELS AND COUNCIL COMMITTEES

It was moved by Councillor T Swift, 





Seconded by Councillor B Collins, and

RESOLVED that Councillors and others be appointed to serve as Members and Substitute Members of Scrutiny Panels and Committees for the remainder of the 2016/17 municipal year as follows:

	Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel 


	-

-
	Councillor Baines MBE to replace Councillor Benton as a Member

Councillor Benton to replace Councillor Baines MBE as a substitute Member



	Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel  
	-
	To be increased to 8 Members 

Councillor Benton as a Member

Councillor Mrs Carter to replace Councillor Benton as a substitute Member

 

	Governance and Business Committee 
	-
	Councillor Benton to replace Councillor Payne as a Member 

Councillor Ford to replace Councillor Benton as a substitute Member 



	Licensing and Regulatory Committee 
	-
	Councillor Sweeney to replace Councillor Wilkinson as a Member 


35 REPRESENTATION ON OUTSIDE BODIES
It was moved by Councillor T Swift,

Seconded by Councillor B Collins, and

RESOLVED that Members of the Council and others be appointed to serve as representatives of the Council on outside bodies unless they resign, become disqualified or are replaced by resolution of the Council as follows:

	North Halifax Partnership Limited 
	-
	Councillor Rivron for a one year term of Office expiring in May 2017



36 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL UNDER COUNCIL RULE 13

(A) Question from Councillor Bellenger to Councillor Sutherland, Cabinet Member for Planning, Housing and Environment:

As the landslip at Scout Road, Mytholmroyd, has raised a number of issues regarding the safety of asbestos, would the Cabinet Member please tell the Council:

(a) If there is a comprehensive list of sites in Calderdale where asbestos has been disposed of;

(b) Whether any such sites are regularly monitored; and

(c) Whether any such list of sites and the results of monitoring activities are available to the public?

In response Councillor Sutherland advised that: 

(a) No. A lot of records in respect of landfill sites were only created after the introduction of the Control of Pollution Act 1974 came into force (March 1975). Older sites particularly where disposal had ceased by that time may have no records at all. 

We have a list of some sites which have been used for landfill activity; there is also a database available on the EA website.  Interrogation of old OS maps often identifies land which has been used for landfill, or land which appears to have been quarried with a subsequent edition of map showing a different profile or no quarry suggesting that it was in filled etc.

Most of the information we have is very sparse, often we do not know what fill material was deposited. Even where there is some form of record we do not know if that is the nature of the material actually deposited. We do know of some sites for which records say contain asbestos. Again they will not say what form the asbestos is in (fibre or manufactured product).  I certainly would not describe these records as comprehensive

(b) Calderdale only considers closed sites (since open/active sites are generally subject to Environment Agency regulation). Historically we have monitored closed sites for methane gas emissions but financial constraints mean we have not carried out that work for many years now. We do not generally monitor closed sites for any reason nowadays.

(c) As stated above there is a page on the EA website which the public can use to identify some closed and active sites in their area. https://www.gov.uk/check-local-environmental-data
37 REPORTS OF THE LEADER AND CABINET MEMBERS

(A) LEADER’S REPORT

Councillor T Swift, Leader, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

EU Referendum and implications

Cabinet discussed and agreed an initial action plan to help ensure that Calderdale is at the heart of supporting our business, communities and residents in responding to the challenges and opportunities created by the vote to leave the EU. We also agreed to requests from the other political groups to establish a cross party working group. 

At the Cabinet meeting on 4th July, I made a statement on behalf of Cabinet about the need for a strong response to any increase in hate crime over recent weeks. This is set out on page B27 of the minute book and I hope that it would have the support of all Members of the Council.

Important Cabinet decisions

There are no specific items from Cabinet for approval at Council, but various important decisions covered in the minutes included:-

· Revenue outturn position for 2015/16, showing that thanks to our strong financial management the council ended the year £2.6m better off than anticipated;

· Proposals for the commissioning of the public health early years provision;

· Agreeing the framework for commissioning advice and information services from 2017-20;

· Important proposals for land acquisition and outline scheme details for various parts of the A629 corridor project – including particularly the proposals for major improvements to the Calder and Hebble junction;

· Plans for how the £3 million flood recovery budget would be deployed; and 

· Endorsed proposals for major investment in the replacement and improvement of the Council’s street lighting across the Borough.

Health and Wellbeing Board

The most important challenge for the Health and Wellbeing Board (HWB) now is how we respond to NHS England’s requirement for local areas to produce a Sustainability and Transformation Plan (STP). This work is being led at West Yorkshire level, but with an agreement that each local area should produce their own plan. We are using this as an opportunity to come together with our health partners to agree what our vision is for integrated health and social care in Calderdale. At the same time, this also is driving us to look again at the role of the HWB and how it joins together with wider partnerships. I hope that we can bring forward some proposals on this over the next cycle.

Combined Authority meetings and devolution

The formation of a new Government in the aftermath of Brexit means further uncertainty about the future shape of devolution. Will the Northern Powerhouse even continue as a concept, given that it was so closely associated with the ex-Chancellor George Osborne? Former local government secretary Greg Clarke recently gave a strong speech supporting the principles of devolution at the LGA conference, but he too has now gone, although in his case to another department, and the views of his replacement are yet to be discovered.

The case for greater powers to be given to local authorities, both individually and working together collectively is in my view overwhelming in our over-centralised country. If we are to ‘take back control’, then this should mean real influence passing to elected democracy at the lowest possible level – not simply disappearing into the grip of Whitehall. 

In the mean time, we need to make sure that the Leeds City Region is not allowed to lose out to those areas that are moving towards a new deal with an elected Mayor; and take every opportunity to argue Calderdale’s case within the existing Combined Authority, Transport for the North, and other bodies that are now emerging.

Piece Hall and Central Library

This week I went to view the progress on the transformation of the Piece Hall, and the construction of the new central library and archives. Although there have been inevitable challenges on a project of this scale, involving a 250 year old Grade I listed building, it is increasingly clear that when completed this will be a truly stunning development which has the potential to be a major driver of regeneration for Calderdale.
Great Exhibition of the North

We have been pleased to support a partnership of local cultural organisations who have put together an exciting bid for Halifax to host the proposed Great Exhibition of the North. We are one of only nine places to put in a bid – ambitious perhaps when we are competing with bids from cities such as Bradford, and even a joint bid from Newcastle and Gateshead, but a sign of the growing confidence many people have in Calderdale. We will know shortly whether or not we make it onto the short list.

Other meetings

Since the AGM, we have had a highly successful meeting of the restructured Flood Partnership Board; I have spoken on behalf of the LEP at a conference on skills, and presented Calderdale’s flooding resilience work at the LGA conference;  attended meetings of the LGA Forum and Culture, Tourism and Sports Board as well as the LGA Conference;  thanked our staff for their hard work during the floods at a special event at the Shay; and taken part in many discussions with Cabinet colleagues and staff as we help to shape our work priorities for the year. 

Councillor Tagg referred to an issue in the Skircoat Ward and a meeting he had with the Community Safety Officer regarding excessive speed of vehicles in this Ward and asked if the Leader could look into this issue when he attends the West Yorkshire Police meetings and to request extra funding for enforcement of traffic issues.   Councillor T Swift advised that this was not a unique issue to Skircoat Ward and he was having a dialogue with the Police and was keen to do something regarding these matters. 

Councillor Holden referred to the appointment of a Resilience Board in the Calder Valley and asked if the Leader would do everything to support the action of people in the Calder Valley.  Councillor T Swift advised that he would support the action of the people in the Calder Valley.   

Councillor Pearson asked the Leader when detailed plans for future savings in budgets in future years would be available.  Councillor T Swift advised that the Medium Term Financial Strategy would be considered by Cabinet in September and would include the savings gap in year 3.  

Councillor Hall referred to employees now working for the Authority who had retired or were made redundant but had now returned to work for the Authority and asked the Leader if there were any figures by Directorate on how many staff had retired or been made redundant who had then returned.  Councillor T Swift advised that if the question could be put in full in writing he would provide the details. 

Councillor Raistrick raised concerns with the comment “lowest possible level” within the Leaders report “If we are to ‘take back control’, then this should mean real influence passing to elected democracy at the lowest possible level – not simply disappearing into the grip of Whitehall” and asked the Leader if “Local” was the lowest possible.  Councillor T Swift advised that it was not an incompatible principle when referring to “lowest possible level” there were always discussions on where that is within regional, West Yorkshire or local levels.
Councillor Tagg asked the Leader what the situation was with Princess Buildings and the Piece Hall which were going to overrun by up to 30%, what were the projected overspends? It was important to scrutinise the process to avoid repeating this in future. Councillor T Swift advised that he was commissioning details of analysis and there was a need to look at how these had been managed and advised that the report, once completed will be shared with Members.  

Councillor Mrs Greenwood raised concerns with regards to the results of recent propositions for a Parish Council and to the lack of Officer communication with Ward Councillors and asked what could be done about this.  Councillor T Swift advised that it was clear Ward Councillors should be kept informed and the principle was that Ward Councillors should be told about important things happening in their Ward. 

Councillor Raistrick asked the Leader how he would feel if the £35m flood money was controlled by the West Yorkshire Combined Authority.  Councillor T Swift advised that some remediation applied to catchment areas and there was a need to understand how we work collaboratively. 
Councillor Mrs Carter referred to the enforcement of traffic speeding and other traffic issues and highlighted that this was an issue across Calderdale which should be looked at as a national issue.  The Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC) could be invited to a future meeting of the Council.  Could the Leader pass this on at his Leaders meetings?  Councillor T Swift advised that he was sure if the PCC was invited, he would be happy to attend. 

(B) CABINET MEMBER REPORTS

(i) Deputy Leader and Regeneration and Economic Development 

Councillor B Collins, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Regeneration and Economic Development submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Since Boxing Day, flood management in Calderdale has been completely re-structured. The final report of the Council’s Flood Commission is complete; the draft Flood Management Strategy is out for consultation and a multi-agency protection and resilience plan for the Calder “catchment” is scheduled for delivery in the autumn.

With reconstruction of Elland Bridge well under way, the Calder and Hebble canal is open again for navigation; repair of the A646 at Fallingroyd, near Hebden Bridge, has begun; the flood protection scheme at Bacup Road, in Todmorden, is now fully in place, and work proceeds on stabilising the major landslip at Scout Road in Mytholmroyd.

Having filled literally thousands of potholes up and down the borough in recent weeks, the Highways department is mid-way through the biggest surface-dressing operation Calderdale has seen for years. White-lining procedures have been improved; a full-scale inspection of street-lighting stock has been programmed, and thankfully, after the most recent downpours, we had virtually no complaints about blocked drains!

Preliminary design work has started on a £3.5 million cycleway project along the canal towpath between Todmorden and Brighouse. Meanwhile, the Council is about to begin work with teams of local volunteers on repairs worth almost £500,000 to footpaths and bridleways damaged during the Boxing Day floods.  And, site preparation has begun (at the Shaw Hill/Free School Lane junction) on the first element of the multi-million pound upgrade of the A629 highway between Ainley Top and Halifax town-centre. 

At long, long last, the Council appears to be on the verge of securing agreement, through the West Yorkshire Transport Fund, for a new rail station at Elland. The fund has also authorised the start of feasibility work on the planned Brighouse by-pass. On a smaller scale, Calderdale has agreed to help fund feasibility work on re-opening the Queensbury Tunnel, to create a cycle route between Bradford and North Halifax.

Elsewhere, the Sowerby Bridge/Copley Valley employment and housing project is rapidly taking shape; Elland now has its own Town Board, with Sowerby Bridge soon to follow suit – and the Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group has submitted a priority bid to NHS England for match-funding for the long-awaited Mixenden “hub” scheme, designed to provide new retail, library and medical facilities for the local community.

The Council has signed a Memorandum of Understanding with Leeds Beckett University which will see the establishment of a business incubation centre, at the Piece Mill, Horton Street, offering the first step towards a future university presence in Halifax, close to the Piece Hall/Library/Square Chapel developments.

After months of careful preparation, Calderdale’s new waste collection regime will be introduced early next month, with new vehicles, extended recycling opportunities and efficiency savings which, we hope, will help the Economy and Environment Directorate to deliver yet another balanced budget at the end of the current financial year.

Councillor B Collins advised that the Russell Dean car park would be retained for public use. 

Councillor Smith-Moorhouse asked what the Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member with responsibility for Regeneration and Economic Development’s plans were to support businesses and economy in towns affected with floods.  Councillor B Collins advised that there were different things going on in different communities and he would respond in full in writing and advised that it would help if areas got their Town Boards up and running.   

Councillor Baker referred to the condition of Sandbeds Road in Warley that was really bad and asked if it could be looked at. Councillor B Collins agreed that Sandbeds Road needed dealing with and he would check when that was likely to happen. 

Councillor D Foster referred to the “City Connect Cycle Project” and advised that “City Connect 2 Project” was underway now and the project was welcomed.  Were there any additional projects to improve the cycling structure?  Councillor B Collins advised that there was progress on the Cycling Strategy and a consultant had been appointed to work in Calderdale to develop that programme. A fuller list and details could be provided and he gave assurances that cycling, walking and all physical activity was crucial. 

Councillor Holden asked if the Council had any means of financial redress from utility companies and main contractors who do poor repair or resurfacing of roads following works.  Councillor B Collins advised that he did not have an answer with regard to recompense, but agreed to check and forward any details. 

Councillor Raistrick referred to some resurfacing works that were causing more road noise and asked what could be done to address this issue.  Councillor B Collins advised that if the details could be sent to him he would check this out and respond.  

(ii)
Business Change and Customer Service 

Councillor Lambert, Cabinet Member for Business Change and Customer Service submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Communities and Service Support - IT / Business and Systems 
During this last period, the service has achieved and supported the Council with a number of major projects and activities. It has been very interesting for me, as a new Cabinet Member to meet the teams and find out more about the work that they do. 

We have recently concluded the roll out of all replacement printers and multi-function devices as part of the new contract supplier and provider for Council’s Managed Print Service Konica. This project has replaced the previous Danwood printer fleet with over 230 new devices, across 90+ council locations – libraries, main office buildings and adults/children social care locations with either single function printers or multi-function devices depending on the specific requirements. This has been a significant project for colleagues within the service, and will achieve contract savings in the longer term that will contribute to budget challenges of the council. 

The Performance and Business Intelligence Team continue to support the Council with further improvements to its corporate performance reporting framework, its priorities and key change programmes which underpin these. An example of the latter being, support to the work of our Workforce Development colleagues with the “Big Conversation” which incorporates elements that set the necessary context and focus  of our priorities as an organisation as well as tackling issues that impact on the whole Council. We are also concluding the procurement of real time dashboard performance tools for colleagues and members alike, which will give transparency to our progress on improving the outcomes for all our residents and colleagues going forward, when measured against our priorities and change programmes. 

This period has also seen a focus in our ICT infrastructure teams to develop plans and strategies to ensure that the Council continues to meet its required Public Sector Network (PSN) accreditation. PSN are part of the Government Digital Service, with their role to ensure that government IT networks are safe for people to use by overseeing a compliance process. Further information and input from PSN is expected in the autumn to help inform this compliance work of the Council’s ICT service. The service also has a role in leading the Council with its future digital aspirations and supporting strategy. The appointment to the service from September 2016 of the new Corporate Lead (ICT) will bring a significant degree of experience and benefit in this field to the Council.
Finally, this quarter our software development teams and IT operational colleagues have continued to support systems development activity for all our key internal services with provision of their in-house developed systems – CASS (Children’s Social Care), Corporate Financials, Council Tax, Benefits and Non Domestic Rates. Joint systems development is also  continuing at pace as part of our on-going partnership work with Leeds City Council via CIS (Adults Health and Social Care) software system and wider Better Care Fund (BCF) transformation work. 

Calderdale is continuing to lead the way in digital technology becoming the first Council to provide 24/7 web based support for customers. Live chat has been running for 2 years on a 9 to 5 basis we have taken the decision to extend the cover to 24/7 at no extra cost by utilising the out of hours existing staff. We have seen a massive increase in take up of the live chat from 400 chats in the first month to 3,500 in June. The Council website itself has recently received the top award of 4 stars by the Society of Information Technology Management (SOCITM). Last year there were 2.5 million visitors to the site 227,000 online transactions which is an increase of 3000%.
Democratic & Partnership Services

I am enjoying getting to understand the significant work that goes on within this service to provide support to Directorates across the Council; particularly around some of the key projects that are being undertaken by the Council but all other areas where legal or information governance input is required.

Significant work also continues from the Scrutiny team around the Flood Commission and the Joint Health Scrutiny with Kirklees Council of the proposals for hospital configuration across both boroughs.

Committee Administration continues to provide invaluable support to the democratic process, particularly with temporarily reduced staffing levels which will be addressed in the next few weeks.

I am sure Members would join me in thanking our Elections team again for an efficiently run local election in May as well as the EU Referendum.  I would particularly like to record formally our best wishes to Linda Clarkson who retires at the end of July.  Linda started with Halifax CBC back in 1972 and has been with us since then with only a short break to have her family.  I am sure we all hope she enjoys her well deserved retirement.

Finance

The Council’s accounts for 2015/16 were presented to Audit Committee in June. The Council is one of the earliest to finalise its accounts and is already meeting the more challenging closure timetable which is being introduced nationally in 2017/18. It was pleasing to see that all directorates came within their budgets and that through good financial management across the Council, there are balances available of £2.8m to help with the difficult budget decisions which will face the Council over the medium term or to provide some one-off investment. This will be considered in the updated Medium Term Financial Strategy which is due to be presented to Council in September.

Audit Committee also received the Annual Governance Statement, annual reports on treasury management and risk management and received assurances about the continued effectiveness of Internal Audit. As part of this assurance process, Barnsley Council has been undertaking a peer review of our Internal Audit service and the results of this will be presented to the Audit Committee in September. An e-learning package is being rolled out to improve risk awareness across the Council.

The Finance service also continues to support a full range of reviews and projects across the Council. As an example, we have been supporting Children and Young People’s Services in developing a Local Authority Trading Company model to be able to provide a range of Council services to schools, academies and a potential wider range of customers. Any surpluses generated from this business will be used to support key front-line services. Cabinet agreed to the incorporation of this company earlier this month.

At the same time the Service has supported wherever it can the work being undertaken across the Council to help communities and businesses recover from the floods such as processing the flood resilience grants. We have also compiled and submitted the application for Bellwin grant assistance.

Human Resources

Attendance Management

Human Resources submitted a report to Scrutiny on Wednesday 6 July, with agreed actions flowing from the recommendations from the Scrutiny Review on Absenteeism.  The actions were approved and HR are currently working on these, to improve the attendance and wellbeing of Council employees.  The main actions being:

· Review of the Attendance Management policy to ensure it is effective in helping to manage levels of sickness and provide support to staff and managers.

· The link between attendance management and performance management - attendance will be discussed at all staff appraisals.

· Target sets for managers who have high absenteeism “hot spots” in Directorates.

· Directors with the help and support of HR will actively drive targets in their Directorates to reduce high absenteeism and ensure managers attend mandatory training.

· HR have linked with Public Health to look at wellbeing and prevention mechanisms to ensure the workforce remain healthy and well through various initiatives.

Payroll and HR System – iTrent

The Council’s new HR system is now up and running.  We have achieved four live Payrolls in both Directorates and Schools.  We have now moved on to phase two of the project which covers reporting, Managers dashboards and Workforce Development initiatives and a much improved performance management system for recording and tracking appraisals and training etc. 

This has been a huge piece of work for our Human Resources service, who have worked tirelessly to ensure the system is implemented and developed to its full potential.  As with any new system this was not without hard work and determination from a number of staff across the Council, not just HR but many other services including IT, Workforce Development and Finance colleagues.  

The system brings lots of benefits that make it easier to use the employee and manager self-service.  Managers now have direct access to ‘real time’ information and reports, which will help to manage performance, attendance and induction.  We are currently working on the manager’s dashboard, which will be a fixed dashboard of information relating to sickness, performance appraisal and attrition rates.

Training for managers has been rolled out to ensure that all staff are compliant.

Future Workforce Programme
I have had a full briefing on the Future Workforce Programme by Jackie Addison and her team. Since the role out we have seen the number of employees who have signed up to the programme grow month on month. I found the whole concept to be inspirational and was very impressed with the outcomes and the support that we are providing our staff with getting on-board. Following on from an article in MJ magazine, a number of authorities have shown an interest into how Calderdale is managing to retain its talent based on skill profiles and matching behaviours to role profiles. A Head of HR at Powys Council and 7 officers recently visited Calderdale and were blown away with their findings and would like to implement the system in Powys. A number of other Councils have also expressed a similar interest. 

The Big Leadership Conversation

Following on from the Our Voice 2015 employee feedback survey, we are launching ‘The Big Conversation’ to discuss and tackle the issues that impact on the whole organisation.  Our first event is the ‘Big Leadership Conversation’  and we have invited managers from across the Council to join us in a half day workshop to help shape their role as a 21st Century Public Servant.  The Corporate Lead for HR (Jackie Addison) and Corporate Lead for Workforce Development (Julie Comb) have held the first of several workshops, which was well attended and covered areas around performance, attendance, employee engagement scores, performance appraisal and completion rates and absence statistics.  They want more and welcomed the opportunity to network and share good practice across the various Directorates – we have many more workshops planned for the rest of the year.

Councillor Lambert added that there was a Members Training session on ITrent which was very informative and useful and encouraged all Members to attend future training sessions. 

Councillor Holden referred to recent meetings he has had with various Officers that were based mainly in the field and raised concerns that they had been allocated with mobile phones to assist them to do their work, but the phones were not equipped to receive emails.  Councillor Lambert advised that she has arranged to meet with the Corporate Lead for Business and Systems, HR, IT and Transformation and would raise this issue at that meeting. 

Councillor Lynn referred to the Apprenticeships Offer in the Council and asked if she could have an indication of the number of apprenticeships within the Council and welcomed the opportunity in a future report on what was being done to address the issue of needing a more diverse work force.  Councillor Lambert advised that after April the Council would receive £400k for training and agreed to forward details of current apprenticeships within the Council.  

Councillor Hall asked what the total cost of the maintenance backlog for Council buildings was?  Councillor B Collins advised that there was now a cross party Asset Management Group and details of the maintenance backlog for Council buildings would be reported to the next meeting.  

Councillor Pearson asked if there had been any discussions with other West Yorkshire Councils around more shared services.  Councillor Lambert advised that she had not yet had this conversation but was planning to soon. 

Councillor Baines asked why sickness absence rates were so high for Council Staff and what was being done to improve this.  Councillor Lambert advised that this was a priority for her.  The Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel had done an excellent report, along with plans to be worked on.  There were a number of reasons for the figures going up and training for Managers had been addressed.  They were looking at the whole package and were very committed to working on this issue.  

Councillor Ford raised concerns with the outturn figures and the use of capital expenditure highlighted in the report and asked for clarification on how and why it was done as reported. Councillor Lambert asked for the question to be put in writing and she would respond. 

(iii)  
Adults, Health and Social Care 

Councillor Metcalfe, Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Social Care submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Director of Adults, Health & Social Care - Bev Maybury   

I am sure all Members are now aware that Bev will be leaving us to take up the position of Strategic Director of Health and Wellbeing in Bradford Council.  Just when Bev will be leaving is not yet finalised, but probably most likely in September.

I am sure like me all Members will be very sorry to see Bev leaving us. But Members will have the opportunity before then to thank her for all the great transformational work that she has inspired and led in AHSC over the last 4.5 years, and to wish her every success in her new role with Bradford. It was already agreed that a review of senior management roles was to take place over the next few months – I expect this now to be prioritised.

Congratulations to Rob Mitchell who has also been appointed Co-Chair of the National Adult Principal Social Work Network.

Ferney Lee Care Home

My last report to Council, I mentioned that following a CQC inspection the Home was rated inadequate on a number of domains, but rated good on Caring. An action plan was immediately put into place which has now been implemented. Bev reported to the last AHSC Scrutiny Panel on the changes made and how positive they have been received by residents, their relatives and staff. 

As planned, a follow up inspection has now been carried out by a team of 3 CQC inspectors who spent a very full day at Ferney Lee in late June. At the time of writing this report, the awaited follow up letter from CQC has not arrived, but I will update briefly verbally at Council if possible.

Dementia Awareness 

I am assuming all Council Members have been directly emailed with the Alzheimer’s Society’s Guide for Local Councillors, which I believe is a very informative and useful publication. 

It is asking for a pledge that dementia will be a priority, (which it has been for some years in Calderdale); by developing the partnership work we have with the local Alzheimer’s Society and our key health partners and backed up with our dementia action plan. Already a number of Council Members have become a Dementia Friend.

There have been a number of events in Calderdale supporting Dementia Awareness Week: - I went to an event held in the Woolshops shopping centre, where the Alzheimer’s Society encouraged people to see what services they provide in Calderdale. A display included a “memory tree” and a “Singing for the Brain” session by service users.

The AHSC Scrutiny Panel had a presentation from the Dementia Action Alliance (DAA) for Calderdale. They outlined the work they are doing locally and how they will work with organisations from the public, private and charity sectors to support them in making a difference to people with dementia. CHFT have won a Safety Patient award for their dementia care work on hospital wards.

Carers Week

To celebrate National Carers Week a drop in event took place in June at Hebden Bridge Town Hall. I went along to update myself on carers support services who discussed their work at a number of information stalls. The 2011 census gives the amazing number of carers in Calderdale as over 21,000, with over 4500 people caring for 50 hours or more a week. There are also an estimated 2500 Young Carers supporting family members. The Carers Strategy Group produce and oversee the Calderdale Carers Strategy, which is now outlining what it will do from 2016 to 2019.

Better Care Fund (BCF) 

The Calderdale 2016/17 BCF after an intense period of integrated working between AHSC and the Calderdale CCG has now been given approved status by NHS England (NHSE).

Out of the total 15 BCF’s in Yorks and Humber, 2 have not been approved. We have received initial feedback that we are approved without support, but awaiting further confirmation from NHSE. This is a tremendous achievement.

This BCF has 32 schemes with funding of £15.5 million, and really important from our Council viewpoint £10 million of this for Council led joint commissioned services.

A big well done for all those involved.

Disability Partnership Calderdale “DPC”

I reported last time on the DPC planning their programme for the following year following their AGM. I was aware that their finances were getting a bit tight, but they recently had to cancel a meeting due to lack of funds and looked like having to pause holding  further meetings until more funding was available.

I informed their secretary that AHSC would do what it could to assist them in the short/medium term and Bev has arranged a meeting with them to arrange. We have agreed a short term grant to help them get over their immediate problems.

The DPC have been obtaining their funding over last few years by the hard work of applying for grants and being very successful in this, with some further grant applications in the pipeline.  But a lot of these do come with restriction to use only for specifically agreed purposes.

Municipal Journal (MJ) Awards 2016

Last year Members will remember we won an award from the Centre for Public Scrutiny for the work of the Peoples Commission (PC).  This year following a nomination to the MJ and recognising further work by some members of the PC - following  a record number of entries, our bid  was subject to a panel of judges meeting attended by Councillor Collins and Dr Alan Brook (CCG Chair) who successfully presented a winning case for being shortlisted.

At the Awards event, attended by Councillor Mrs Carter, Councillor Mrs  Greenwood, myself and Mike Lodge, we were highly commended for our entry.  There was a very strong shortlist, so it is another proud achievement that recognises the important work the PC has done. We have been sent a certificate to present to the Mayor at the Council meeting. We also get a highly commended logo we can use on promotional literature over next 12 months.

Thanks to Mike for all his work on this.

Other events/meetings

A busy period for me attending a number of events and meetings held since the last Council meeting:-

· Calderdale Safeguarding Adults Board – met twice, one of these a full board development session.
· Health & Wellbeing Board – including an informal session on the development of Sustainability Transformalisation Plans (STP’s).

· CHFT Membership Council (MC) - total of 4 meetings which I attended as the Council’s Stakeholder member - including a Board of Directors meeting where I represented the MC and a session on the Trust’s significant financial challenges for 2016/17. 

· When I walk through Halifax Town Centre, I keep my eye on the building work now taken place on the shop in the Borough Market for the Social Work Mutual. Expecting moving there in September, and will keep Members updated.

· By the time we meet at full Council the Directorate will have hosted a second annual social work conference at York, with a theme of Human Rights. Over 200 delegates have applied for places.

Councillor Pearson asked what action had been taken to assist partners to help people to stay at home.  Councillor Metcalfe advised that this was a key element and he was working with partners, the Clinical Commissioning Group and Hospital to ensure as many residents as possible can remain in their own home.  

(iv) Neighbourhoods and Communities 

Councillor Press, Cabinet Member for Neighbourhoods and Communities submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

I am pleased to be reporting to my first Full Council in my role as Portfolio Holder for Neighbourhoods and Communities.  In the last few months I have spent a lot of time familiarising myself with the services and the key issues facing them. I have been out and about visiting sites and met with  a huge range of staff and managers to find out about their areas of work and talk to them about our priorities.  I have been hugely impressed by the dedication of everyone I have met and I am proud to be able to work with them in the coming months. In this report I can only cover a small part of what the Directorate does due to the range of services covered.
Firstly as colleagues will be aware, we recently marked 6 months on from the Boxing Day floods and I can reassure colleagues that flood recovery continues to be a significant piece of work for many of our services.  I am pleased to inform members that we have recently appointed two new staff to help with putting into place flood recovery plans in communities. These posts are funded by some of the flood funds from Government and will increase our capacity on the ground.  Cabinet recently also approved additional funds for flood recovery and this includes investment for communities.  We are working hard to help encourage visitors back to the valleys.  Our Events and Festivals funding has supported many of the great stuff on over recent weekends including the Alternative Christmas festivities in Mytholmroyd and Hebden Bridge, the Handmade Parade and Brighouse Vintage Weekend. We were a leading partner in the Yorkshire Festival which ran from 16 June – 3 July 2016. I personally was pleased to be able to see Simon Armitage at Hebden Bridge Picture House as part of Hebden Bridge Arts Festival.  I have also been particularly impressed by the work of the Communications team to keep focus on the floods and their aftermath.  I understand that they have recently been shortlisted for an award for the work they have done in this area, which is key if we are to attract the investment and support we need to make us more resilient in the future.  
I understand that we are already putting plans in place for next year’s Tour de Yorkshire. The quality of the offer means that we are increasingly attracting visitors from outside the region. Members will be aware of the ongoing transformation at the Piece Hall which I am sure will increase visitors coming to Halifax.  Work is now underway at pace to get the new courtyard completed. I hope people are following all the work via the Piece Hall’s web pages – there are great aerial images being published on a regular basis.  One of the first events I attended in my new role was the ceremony to hand over the keys of the Industrial Museum to Calderdale Industrial Museums Association. This work was supported by our services and is a huge step towards getting regular public access to the magnificent collection of artefacts that had been mothballed in the building.  I have also seen an exciting presentation of the planned digital technology that will be part of the new Central Library experience. This combination of old and new will, I hope be a real feature of the new Piece Hall offer and I think this shows the ambition that this transformation project has created for the whole Borough.

In my new role, I am joint Chair of the Community Safety Partnership. I have now had the opportunity to meet many of the key agencies involved in this important Partnership. The Partnership has recently completed a refreshed strategic needs assessment of the issues and priorities for keeping our communities safe and reassured.  This was presented to the Communities Scrutiny Panel for discussion and input.  Priorities for the Partnership are: Increasing community confidence and resilience, reducing crime and re-offending, tackling the harm caused by anti-social behaviour, protecting victims and vulnerable individuals and tackling new and emerging threats to communities and individuals

As part of this I want to draw attention to the work that the Council and particularly teams in the Communities Directorate continue to do to prevent hate crime and promote community cohesion across Calderdale.  This is often an unsung area of work but a really important one in the current climate.  In my new role I have met with the key members of staff involved in supporting this work, and have been hugely impressed by their professionalism.
As I mentioned at the beginning of this report I have been on number of visits so far in my new role. In particular I would like to mention a recent visit to the Victoria Theatre to hear about their business development plans.  The building has many challenges but the team in place is working hard to make the venue good value for money, attract new audiences as well as develop its loyal fan-base with Friends groups and increased opportunity for community use. It was great to see them scoop the warm up gig for the Stone Roses earlier in the summer and I hope more like this will come in the future.  I would like to encourage everyone to have a look at the programme.  There are some exciting shows coming up including the 2nd Halifax Comedy Festival in October and Rick Astley in 2017.   

Earlier this month I was amongst members present at a flag raising ceremony to mark the start of Armed Forces Week 2016. This was an opportunity for the Council and others to say thank you to members of our Armed Forces, past and present, for the service they give to this country.  I have been pleased to find out in my new role about the support and advice the Council offers to those who are serving or have served in the Armed Forces, and their families, as part of its commitment to the Armed Forces Community Covenant.  This includes housing benefit, Council Tax Reduction, discounted training and free access to Council-run gyms and pools.
Cabinet also recently approved a new Advice Strategy for Calderdale. This is an important Strategy that feeds into the Council’s ambition to support financial inclusion for all our residents and has been the focus of the Welfare Reform Partnership. The new Strategy will be used to commission vital advice and information services for Calderdale from April 2017-2020.  Good advice can help keep people out of crisis, in work and more able to manage the impact of changes in their lives.  This will continue to be an important service for our residents as they navigate uncertainty in the jobs market and ongoing changes in benefits.  I am pleased to be opening the next Welfare Reform Partnership Event where we will be showcasing some of the projects going on in this area.

Councillor Thornber referred to the Shay Rugby League Club and asked why the situation had been allowed to get as bad as it appeared to be.  Councillor T Swift advised that the statement was not correct, Members had been working hard to have a good relationship with the Rugby League Club and they were looking to have a productive relationship and to arrange a meeting in the near future. 

Councillor Pearson referred to an innovative fund that was available to help keep vulnerable people out of police cells and asked whether a bid to this innovative fund had been made. Councillor Press advised that she did not have the details of this fund but would look into it and respond in writing. 

Councillor Smith-Moorhouse asked if Councillor Press had taken into account the negative effects of not maintaining hanging baskets in the Borough and commented that there was a need to look again at this issue. Councillor Press advised that this decision was taken several months ago and in the Upper Valley they funded their own hanging baskets and it was only fair that each town funded their own.  

Councillor Payne referred to the analysis of subsidy per head for the Victoria Theatre and asked what the strategy was going forward on the amount of subsidy for the Victoria Theatre?  Councillor Press advised that the Victoria Theatre was an underused asset and it could look at increasing its offer, making it a jewel in the crown.  There had been conversations with Officers and in the long term there could be a more diverse programme bringing in the community.  This is something that needs more details and would be focused on. 

Councillor Mrs Carter referred to the clean up campaign in the Town Centre and asked if the Directorate could be thanked for their work.  Councillor Press agreed to pass on the thanks to the Directorate.  

Councillor Bellenger referred to Halifax Town Centre being the heart of Calderdale and he had noticed certain areas of graffiti, fly posting, and broken phone boxes that needed cleaning up.  It was important to look at these little things to clean up the Halifax Town Centre to ensure it was more inviting to visitors.  Councillor Press was sure everyone agreed with this and would pass this information on.  There were initiatives and they were taking on board the necessity to make the Town Centre cleaner and more inviting.   

Councillor Baines referred to hanging baskets costing a small amount and felt this was petty against the people of Halifax, this was wrong and should be revisited.  Councillor Press advised that it was not petty and the decision was taken very carefully on economic grounds.  It was about fairness.  If all concerns were put in writing and emailed Councillor Press agreed to pass them on to Officers and was happy to look at all concerns. Councillor Baker and Wilkinson commented on the issue regarding hanging baskets and highlighted that Ward Forum funds could be used to address this issue.  

(v) Children and Young People’s Services 

Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member for Children and Young People’s Service submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

 Update on flooding issues for schools
Seven Calderdale schools were affected to varying degrees. Most have been able to quickly get back to some normality. The worst affected schools were Burnley Road (extensive flooding) and Scout Road (adjacent landslide)​ as you will all know, we had to move pupils out. Work is well underway at both sites and both are planning to be back in their schools from September.
Riverside was badly affected but was able to move upstairs. Work there is making good progress. The storm damage to their roof has been batched with other storm damage to roofs at Lee Mount and New Road Primary schools. New Road also suffered a collapsed wall where work is well underway but this impacts on the highways and to neighbouring access. Minor damage was suffered at Todmorden CofE, Walsden Primary and Central Street Infants all of whom were quickly able to get up and running again.
Schools Visits
Over the past few weeks, I have visited both Scout Road school in their temporary facilities at the Ark, and the building at Burnley Road to see how the work is proceeding to fix the flood damage. The Head was sure they will be open in September. I have also been to see the fantastic new Primary facility at Halifax High, and visited Whitehill to talk to the head about their future plans.
Children's services staffing
I am very pleased at the strength and stability of our social work team now. As of this week, we have no social worker vacancies and zero agency staff in our teams ​ an astonishing turnaround from where we were four years ago.
Child Friendly City Status
I will be asking Cabinet in August to agree that Calderdale should try to become a UNICEF Child Friendly City. The idea is being strongly pushed by our Directorate, and has already won unanimous backing from partners at various meetings including the Health and Well Being Board. Although this would mainly affect CYPS, it actually has implications for all parts of the Council and for many other public and voluntary sector organisations that we work with.
DfE review visit and feedback
We had a very good meeting with the DfE to review progress since we came out of intervention. The feedback letter was very positive. I am sharing some key parts of this as it gives a good indication of where we are now with our children’s services.
“It was a very positive day and it was evident from the performance data provided prior to the meeting, as well as conversations on the day, that progress across the service has been sustained and built upon over the past 8 months”.
“A key area of focus for the review was adoption and permanency. We found that you have strengthened and embedded the permanency landscape across the service … You are meeting the 26 week court timescales and have achieved 13 more adoptions in the past year as compared to the previous year”.
Other highlights include:
· an almost fully staffed and permanent workforce;
· a robust, visible and responsive senior management team;
· a strong reputation for attracting good and experienced managers and social workers;
· improvements in quality of practice resulting in many recent case audits at a good or outstanding level;
· high morale and manageable caseloads;
· continued, cross-party support for Children’s Services 
ensuring protection of children’s social care budgets;
· a fully fit for purpose and responsive CASS system;
· strong opportunities for the voice of the child;
· strength of the Corporate Parenting Board in championing and listening to children and young people;
· the successful embedding of a systemic practice approach;
· Scrutiny panels analysing and challenging data and audit reports; and
· creative and innovative practice and models.
“From talking to partners it is clear that the vision for Calderdale continues to be understood and shared by all. They remain positive about the ongoing improvements within the council services and see the council as being pro​active. They describe constructive collaborative working, good communication, a drive to share and challenge and do the best for children and young people in Calderdale as the key features of the work going forward”.
“Overall, our assessment is that the Council have continued to make good and sustained progress in all service areas. In particular, the impact of the early help strategy, the strength of the front door, recent changes in permanence and adoption practice, a stronger LSCB and continued active engagement and positive feedback from partners.”
Caseloads and managing demand
2015/16 saw a continued reduction in contacts and referrals into children’s social care, seeing an 18% reduction in contacts and a 21% reduction in referrals compared to the previous year and the trend continues into 2016/17. This has been achieved through the better understanding of children social care thresholds about what is an appropriate referral by partner agencies, supported by the work of the early intervention panels and development of the early intervention single assessment. There have also been reductions in the number of children and young people subject to child in need plan, child protection plan and the number children looked after by the authority. The number of children on a child in need (CIN) plan reduced by 13% in 2015/16 and children on a child protection (CP) plan reduced at a similar rate (15%). The number of children looked after reduced by 7.5%, ending the year at 65.4 per 10,000 under 18 population. This is now in line with the statistical neighbour average of 66 per 10,000 and closer to the national average of 60.
Regional adoption services
The Government has decided that we have to reorganise adoption services in a regional basis. Calderdale has taken the lead with West Yorkshire Councils, putting in a successful bid to secure over £1m funding to develop a local service. Although the new service will be hosted by Leeds City Council, our own Julie Jenkins is the lead Officer in this work.
Trading company proposal
At the last cabinet, we agreed to set up a trading company to promote Council services where there are opportunities to generate income. This initially focused in the millions of pounds of services that we offer to schools, including academies, where we believe there are opportunities to grow this service, offering better services to our schools whilst also helping generate additional income for the Council.
Councillor Tagg referred to concerns regarding schools in the Ovenden area where SATs were down and performance was down in several schools and asked what was being done to address underperformance.  Councillor MK Swift advised that the results received so far had not been validated and there seemed to be a view that there was a new way of assessing results.  If there was any problem in any school it would be looked into. 

Councillor Tagg referred to a cool response to the 6th Form Project at Trinity, in light of this does the Council have any other proposals and is there another bid to come forward, as it was important to have a college in Halifax? Councillor MK Swift advised that there were talks of two or three different solutions, but no final plans have been seen yet. 

Councillor Tagg referred to Parkinson Lane School and asked what was happening with admissions and places in this school.  Councillor MK Swift advised that there were 15/16 appeals going on for Parkinson Lane School and these would be going through the process in August when the outcome will be clearer. 

Councillor Mrs Carter referred to children missing from education and asked if there were enough policies in place to protect children not educated in schools.  Councillor MK Swift advised that with regards to children not educated in schools there were a number of policies and at the last Health and Wellbeing Board meeting it was discussed to include teaching at home.  Staff go out regularly visiting any children who were home schooled.  

Councillor Pearson asked if the Children and Young People’s Service was going to be combined with the Adults, Health and Social Care Directorate.  Councillor MK Swift advised that nothing had been put forward for a decision and there was no position on this. 

Councillor B Collins referred to children safeguarding and no longer being in special measures and asked how Councillor MK Swift felt about that?  Councillor MK Swift advised that it was fantastic to be out of intervention and the staff had been brilliant.  A lot of decisions had been made to support children’s services and all staff should be thanked for their hard work and commitment. 

(vi) Public Health and Inequalities  

Councillor Shoukat, Cabinet Member for Public Health and Inequalities submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

I am pleased to present my first report to Council on the work undertaken within my portfolio over the past two months.  I hope this gives a flavour of the work done on prevention and health improvement.

From the outset I have wanted to be clear on priorities based on the health needs and emerging evidence on health for Calderdale residents. 

The key document in this regard is the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment and I would urge all members to acquaint themselves of the health facts for their area and Calderdale as a whole.  http://www.calderdale.gov.uk/jsna
In essence I will continue to pursue work which has the most benefit for the health of our area and our most vulnerable citizens.

I am pleased to report that in the field of tobacco control and following consultation on the introduction of smoke free play areas in Calderdale (89.9% support). An event was held on the 19th July at which the winner of the “design a sign” competition was announced by the Mayor.  All signs will be put up in Council owned play areas by 22nd July. 

The Adults, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel heard expert evidence from those staff and agencies working in tobacco control and I am pleased to note their recommendations to further strengthen adherence to smoke free areas across public sector organisations and the support they offered to our Breathe 2025 initiative.

Following the IBM visit to Calderdale the Council has continued its focus on increasing levels of physical activity through its Active Borough Calderdale programme.  As reported previously The Better Living Website has gone live http://healthy.livingcalderdale.co.uk/.  This provides residents with tips, advice and local services relating to healthier lifestyles.  This website has further supported the One You Campaign. We are promoting the One You Campaign and encouraging staff to sign up to pledges, visit the website and take the Quiz https://www.nhs.uk/oneyou#TZVJDf3ZShekPWlc.97
The following initiatives have been developed over the past two months:  

· Piloted our first walking bus since the Safe and Active Travel team has become established in Public Health.  The walking bus is at Whitehill academy, part of Active Borough Calderdale.  The aim is to make this self-sustaining in the long term.

· In partnership with the Communities Directorate, Public Health has been able to establish a second Park Run in Calderdale. This Park Run to be launched in Brighouse in September. again this is part of Active Borough Calderdale. 

· We expect IBM colleagues to return in September for a 1 year review of progress.

· A partnership between - sports services, substance misuse services and public health – has launched a programme called “Active Recovery”.  

· Sports Services and Public Health have teamed up to fund a Finding Dory swimming scheme for kids – in partnership with the Amateur Swimming Association, PHE and Disney – this promotes core swimming skills in children. 

One of the major partnership programmes that have been undertaken over the past year is the staying well work.  A programme aimed at reducing social isolation and loneliness. The work has been evaluated by the University of Lincoln and will be discussed at the next Health and Wellbeing Board.  I am pleased to note some of the results this has achieved: 

· Overall, the mean ‘score’ of loneliness fell; users reported feeling less lonely than before the start of the programme.

· Users aged 59 and under reported an improvement in their health-related quality of life of over two-thirds (70%).

· Users that accessed the Elland and District ‘Staying Well’ programme reported a (significant) 10% improvement in their health state.

· The ‘Staying Well’ programme was effective in developing and strengthening cohesive or connected communities: 

· through micro-commissioning; 

· identifying and supporting existing community projects;

· Involving community organisers and organisations on each hub ‘Steering Group’.

· The ‘Staying Well’ programme has yet to achieve full cost effectiveness as this was only measured across four months; improvements of the necessary magnitude to ensure cost-effectiveness are possible as such positive changes in health-related quality of life were seen for the younger age groups (those aged under 59).
The Holiday Kitchen Scheme: I am pleased to report the roll out of the Holiday Kitchen showing how to make great tasting family meals that are good for your body and your wallet!

Every Monday from 25 July – 22 August, the Holiday Kitchen Team will be at Ash Green Community Primary School for arts and crafts activities, games and a live cookery demonstration led by award-winning chef Tony Mulgrew from Ravenscliffe High School and Sports College.

Everyone will come together at lunchtime to eat the food prepared by professional chefs and at the end of the session each family will be provided with all the ingredients to take away and make the same meal again at home. 

Open to families with children of all ages; a key feature of the project is that adults and children take part in the sessions together.

“It’s really important that kids learn early how to make healthy food choices for themselves when they grow up. Preparing and cooking your own meals can be cheaper and because it’s easier to control what goes in to your meal, it can be healthier too.” 

The scheme will be evaluated with a view on how to industrialise the work, if effective, across the Borough.  This will be overseen by the Child Poverty Taskforce.

Finally one area which is mandated for public health to deliver is the NHS Health Check. The local annual report shows our uptake at 58% is above the Yorkshire and Humber (approx. 43%) and England (approx. 48%) averages.  A new contract was awarded recently which we expect to further improve outcomes and reduce some of the inequalities in uptake ensuring we get those most likely to benefit from a Health Check to take up the offer.

Councillor D Foster referred to a Sowerby Bridge “snails running club” set up and started in May.  This was a model example of how fantastic a running club can be.  Would the Council look at the model and see if it can be replicated anywhere else.  Councillor Shoukat agreed he was happy to look at this.  

(vii) Planning, Housing and Environment 

Councillor Sutherland, Cabinet Member for Planning, Housing and Environment submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows: 

There is a considerable amount of activity to report on to this Council and I am pleased to be able to say that real progress is being made on projects that will have a significant impact locally.  

I have outlined below the key points:  

Housing:

· A new “assertive outreach/No Second Night Out” service in Calderdale is being commissioned. The successful tenderer will be notified next week, this will have a positive impact into sofa surfing and prevent rough sleeping;

· Four Syrian refugee families are now being supported, who are living in Calderdale.  A further two or three families will arrive later this year;

· Around 900 grant applications have been received and half of these are approved, for flood resilience works which will enable the community to be much more prepared for future flooding events. This is also generating a lot of work for (mostly) local contractors;

· The Affordable Warmth Project will start in earnest now that staff have been freed up from the flood grants work. A launch event is planned for early Autumn as the next step, this will be followed by affordable warmth measures for private rented properties and privately owned properties;

· Empty homes are unfortunately rising; this is considered to be a blip in the figures around the floods – these numbers are now in the empty for more than 6 months figures, but they should start to reduce over the next 6 months;

· The Accessible Homes Agency is busy with minor adaptations and the major adaptations waiting list will reduce this year due to the authority receiving additional funding;

· The North Halifax Transformation project, in partnership with Together Housing Association (THA) and Wates is progressing. The transformation will bring forward a number of Council and THA owned sites that will increase the number of affordable homes in the area, improve public spaces and create opportunities for employment.  The delivery of a new Extra Care scheme will be part of the early phases;

· In partnership with Home Group, Adult’s Health and Social Care colleagues and the Alzheimer’s Society work is being undertaken to deliver a new dementia focused extra care scheme in Rastrick. A bid will be submitted to the Homes and Communities Agency to secure grant funding. The new service is expected to go live winter 2018/2019;

· Housing continues to support the work of the Calder Valley Community Land Trust (CVCLT). Their first scheme is coming forward at Birks Lane, Walsden in partnership with John Eastwood Homes, which will provide 6 bungalows for people with restricted mobility. The scheme is being developed on Council owned land which is being transferred to the CVCLT. Officers are working closely with the CVCLT to identify a further pipeline of work;

· Plans for new affordable housing are being drawn up by THA on sites at Shelf and Bailiff Bridge (currently Council owned land which will be transferred to THA). It is anticipated that approximately 20 new homes will be created;

· 77 new affordable homes are due to be delivered during 2015/16, 60 are already occupied.

The Local Plan

The Local Plan is programmed to be ready for consideration by Full Council at the end of October, followed by formal consultation during November and December and submission to the Secretary of State early in 2017. The Local Plan Working Party met on 12 July to consider the latest transportation evidence and the Green Belt, and will be meeting again in August to consider the spatial distribution of development. 

During quarter 1 of 2016/17 Development Management exceeded their performance targets for the determination of planning applications within the specified timescales. In addition, planning fee income indicates that the section are busier than the same time last year. In May 2016, the Building Control Service retained accreditation via the British Standards Institute for their ISO 9001:2008.  Their market share for dealing with all possible Building Regulation applications within the Borough, whilst competing against third party, private sector, Approved Inspectors remains in excess of 90%, whilst the Service continues to deal with reported incidences of dangerous buildings and structures, responding to 101 so far in 2016. 

Employment and Skills
An External Funding Report will be proceeding to Cabinet that will cover the employment and skills esif applications.

The first application is for an apprenticeship hub - covering support with businesses and young people wanting to recruit an apprentice. The target audience is businesses who have not recruited an apprentice before and who are a small to medium business. The young people are not in education or training, and may be low achievers. The value of the Calderdale contract will be £137k over 18 months which will help 200 businesses and employ 160 young people.

The second application is for a flexible fund for supporting people over 25 to get employment. The contract value £1.5 million and will be for 3 years. To offer intensive support to older unemployed people who have barriers. A procurement exercise will bring a delivery partner for the in-depth support, and CBC will deliver all the employer support and in work support.

Environment:

· Environmental Management – the team are currently influencing and advising other services, in order for energy efficiency and other works to go ahead. E.g. City Car now available, support/advice work for energy efficiency schemes by CAFM;

· Environmental Health - a recent investigation identified a registered food business whose premise had been operating illegally by processing, rewrapping and then selling on meat products. This included a large quantity of meat which was spoiled.  The authority led on the investigation which also covered areas of the North West.  The department has been praised for its work on this investigation and is being used as a model of good practice by the Food Standards Agency (FSA)

Environmental Health

Environmental Health Officers and their teams are involved in a cross Council/external partner’s piece of work focussing on improving the environment of Calderdale through the use of enforcement action.  Our plans include partnership events in high profile areas (e.g. Halifax Town Centre), with enforcement action being taken, alongside advice and support for residents. 
Councillor Mrs Greenwood referred to an imminent decision on the proposed closure of a bridge in Norland and asked what the issue was.  Councillor B Collins advised that he was aware of the feeling in the Norland area and the issues with consultation and another meeting has been arranged. 

Councillor Tagg referred to the cutting down of large trees in Skircoat where he understands the preservation order is quite old and asked if this could be looked at to make the preservation order stronger.  Councillor Sutherland advised that there has been some discussion around Council Tree Policies and there was a need to be more robust on enforcement and a need to work better together.

Councillor Lynn asked if there was any staffing support for groups bringing Neighbourhood Plans and was there any progress made on designating a member of staff to support this work?  Councillor Sutherland agreed to obtain more information on this and will respond. 

Councillor Baker asked if Councillor Sutherland would arrange to tour waste sites to try to tackle fly tipping issues?  Councillor Sutherland advised that if details of issues were emailed to him he agreed that he is happy to look into this.

Councillor Smith-Moorhouse referred to Planning Enforcement 215 Orders and asked if there was any political will to enforce action or was the Council short on Officers to do this?  Councillor Sutherland advised that we do not have the financial or Officer resources to do everything, but he was happy to give Officers more freedom within the policies.  

38 COMMENTS ON THE WORK OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES AND QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE TO THE CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES

There were no questions to the Chairs of Scrutiny Panels and Committees or comments from Members.

